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President’s Report 
2021 Annual Meeting 

 

The days are getting shorter, the nights are getting longer, and the season of autumn is upon us.  I 
marvel constantly at the rhythm of life as it is displayed in everyday cycles. Change is constant 
and always will be. 

Our profession is not immune to this change.  From the abrupt changes experienced with the 
winter of 2020 to the seismic shifts of agriculture consolidation, change is never easy. One thing 
that should never change, though, is the commitment of the AETA to hold to its mission as 
follows: 

• To present a unified voice of the industry to promote the mutual interests and ideals 
of its members 

• To protect the users of the embryo transfer industry to the extent technically and 
ethically possible 

• To educate the public properly to the status and capability of the United States 
embryo transfer industry  

• To encourage others to engage in the pursuit of this industry 

Embryo transfer technology is evolving rapidly. Few of us 10 years ago envisioned the speed at 
which in vitro embryo production grew. This technology, while still young, has transformed the 
landscape for the embryo transfer practitioner. MOET is never going away, but IVP is becoming 
the predominant technology. It will continue to evolve. 

Nevertheless, the AETA must remain the vanguard of the embryo transfer industry in the United 
States through this transformation. I believe, as I’m sure many of you do also, that one of the 
reasons for the continued growth of embryo transfer is the value it provides for our clients. That 
value is rooted in the quality of our work, and that quality is derived from practitioners striving 
to achieve good results.  Paradoxically, our membership is made up of many competing 
practitioners, but we never fail to encourage and help other members, even directly competing 
practitioners.   

Member education through our annual conventions, modules, and partnerships with affiliated 
associations like the American Association of Bovine Practitioners and the American 
Association of Small Ruminant Practitioners have served our members well.  These partnerships 
also serve to increase our association’s sphere of influence in the world of embryo transfer by 
training new practitioners in the skill of embryology. Yet, there is still more work to do lest we 
become irrelevant.   

Currently, the AETA board is constructing a framework for the research committee to fund small 
research projects that will provide the membership with practical knowledge. The Certification 
committee is developing a model to certify practitioners only for the transfer of embryos. These 
endeavors are consistent with our mission. 

Unfortunately, once again, our association has been forced to forgo an in-person convention in 
favor of a virtual meeting due to the COVID 19 pandemic. The state of the pandemic made it 
impossible to hold an in-person meeting in Vancouver, British Columbia, this year. The AETA 



and CETA, with the help of some capable lawyers, are in negotiations to be freed from our 
contract with the Vancouver Westin.  Next year, God willing, we will be able to greet each other 
in person again in Louisville, Kentucky.   

There have been some changes to the certification maintenance process, eliminating onsite 
inspections in favor of periodic preconference certification sessions.   

Even more changes were seen in the realm of European Union embryo export due to the new 
health certificate and IVF regulations put in place by the EU. Dr. Ashley Swenson and the 
government liaison committee have been diligently navigating this minefield and have been 
strong advocates for the US practitioner engaged in collection of embryos for export, both IVP 
and MOET.   

Finally, we are need of just a little bit more change. The AETA has a lot of work to do, but only 
a limited number of people stepping up to do it. If you are an AETA member, we ask for your 
help. Every committee could use a little more help and you’re the right person to do it. If you 
think you’re not capable of it, I know the feeling. However, you’re wrong; you can do it and we 
could use the help. There are the audit, certification, convention/program, cooperator, education, 
exhibit, government liaison, membership, newsletter, promotion, research, and statistical 
information committees that all could use a hand. Jump in, learn as you go, and make a 
commitment to run for the board of directors in time. The change will do you good. 

 

Respectfully, 

 

Bill Croushore 
AETA President 2021 
 

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Bill Croushore, at 814-
267-4411 or billcroushore6768@gmail.com  
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Treasurer’s Report 
2021 Annual Meeting 

 

As of 7/31/2021, the AETA has $234,532.96 in checking accounts, $94,823.46 in savings 
accounts, $51,927.47 in money market accounts and $369,837.94 in CD’s.   

YTD comparisons: 4.2% increase in total cash  

         3.2% increase in total assets 

With the 2020 annual meeting being virtual, expenses were minimized which resulted in an 
increase in net assets from the meeting for $33,753.31.   

The 2021 annual meeting was to be held in Vancouver, BC this fall, but due to travel restrictions 
to Canada at the time, CETA and AETA executive committee had to make the difficult decision 
to change the 2021 meeting to a virtual only meeting.  We are disappointed that we will not have 
the opportunity to interact face to face and build the relationships that are more difficult to do 
remotely.  We greatly look forward to being together in Louisville in 2022! 

Currently, FASS attorneys are in discussion with the Westin Bayshore in Vancouver regarding 
hotel cancelation fees.  CETA has already made a $20,000 down payment and the hotel is 
requesting an additional $65,796.76 in lost revenue.  FASS attorneys acting on behalf of the 
AETA and CETA are telling us that these charges should be forgiven due to travel restrictions to 
Canada until August of this year.  The agreement between CETA and AETA is that net income 
or loss from the annual meeting is shared proportional to the revenue each organization brings to 
the meeting, so best case scenario, we will have only legal fees to cover and CETA is able to 
recover their down payment.   

The AETA continues to be financially strong and we have been fortunate to have the fiscal 
reserves to persevere through the challenges brought on by COVID 19.   

Respectively submitted, 

Greg Schueller 

 

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Greg Schueller, at 262-
473-8905 or greg@sunshinegenetics.com  
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Audit Committee Report  
2021 Annual Meeting 

 
On 2/10/2021 the AETA Audit Committee members Greg Schueller, Kent Bindl and Cary 
Schroeder convened at offices of Sunshine Genetics in Watertown, WI.  Allen Strecker joined 
the meeting via teleconference.  The FASS staff was available and consulted via teleconference 
for all necessary items and questions.  
 
With the full cooperation of the FASS staff, the prescribed review of all AETA financial records 
revealed no discrepancies and confirmed adherence to all control procedures established by the 
Board of Directors. All bank account balances and certificates of deposit were retrieved and 
confirmed. Kehoe settlement checks have come in monthly through the entire year. Current 
documentation of appropriate insurance and corporate status were examined and found in order. 
Tax filing for 2020 fiscal year has been completed and filed.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Dr. Cary Schroeder 
Dr. Greg Schueller 
Dr. Kent Bindl 
Dr. Allen Strecker 
 

 

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Cary Schroeder, at 815-
369-2400 or cjsdvm7@gmail.com   
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Certification Committee Report 
2021 Annual Meeting 

 
 Not being able to meet in person for our annual conference, and therefore not having a site to 
conduct the testing of qualified applicants, we once again relied on the generosity of Iowa State 
University to host this event. The committee administered the test to 6 individuals on Saturday 
September 25, 2021 in Ames Iowa. We adhered to the health protocols in place at that time and 
were able accomplish our goals and as we hopefully welcome a few more practitioners into 
certified status. 

The new certification review session is scheduled to happen on Friday, October 15th and over 
time, every certified practitioner will be required to attend one session during their 5-year cycle. 
While this session will happen in person when we are able to meet again, the session for this year 
will happen virtually.  

Inspections have gone rather smoothly for last year’s newly certified individuals and this   
continues to be one of the most valuable aspects of this process because it promotes interaction 
with colleagues outside their own organization. 

I would encourage anyone who knows they will be short on CE credits for certification to not 
wait till their cycle has ended to enquire about possibilities for making up credits. The one best 
way to get caught up is to do a colleague visit. I think you will find it is very worth the time and 
will probably learn a thing or two, or you can impart your wisdom on someone else. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Glenn Engelland DVM – Chairman 
Steve Malin DVM 
Brad Lindsey PhD 
Clay Breiner DVM 
Matt Bartlett DVM 
Greg Garcia DVM 
Roger Thompson DVM 
John Gibbons PhD 
 

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Glenn Engelland, at 785-
825-7600 or glennengelland@gmail.com  
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Convention Committee Report 
2021 Annual Meeting 

 
The CETA and AETA boards of directors worked diligently through the beginning of 2021 
planning for an in person meeting in Vancouver.  However, with non-essential travel being 
restricted for the first 8 months or more of the year; it became clear to both boards of directors 
that the 2021 meeting would once again be a virtual meeting.   

Both organizations are working with FASS Inc lawyers to address the contract with the hotel 
hosting the meeting.  In May, the number of rooms and the budget for food was reduced by over 
50%.  Leaving the amount owed to the hotel for cancelation at approximately 30% of the original 
contract value.  We are currently still in negotiations with FASS Inc lawyers and the hotel to get 
out of the contract without penalty. 

Registration fees were considered throughout the various planning discussions with the meeting 
planned to initially be in person with a hybrid option (live video of sessions while being 
presented) and finally switching to the virtual option.  It is evident that the hybrid meeting will 
be the most expensive if that is to be used in the future.  Morgan and the team at FASS Inc have 
done a remarkable job keeping the costs of the virtual meeting down which allowed the 
associations to not have to use reserves to support last year’s meeting.  The Board of Directors 
decided to increase registration fees for the virtual meeting this year in anticipation of having to 
pay a cancellation fee to the Vancouver Westin Hotel.   

It has been a pleasure working with Dr. Andres Arteaga and CETA to put together the 2021 
AETA-CETA/ACTE Joint Annual Convention.  This meeting will offer multi-species 
reproductive information that is both current and practical to everyone involved in our industry.  
The format will be the same as last year and will be available for viewing on the website after the 
meeting to allow individuals to capture some CE on their own timeline.  It has been approved for 
14.5 hrs. of CE.  Both the AETA and CETA boards would like to extend a big thank you to the 
sponsors that have continued to participate in our meeting.  You have been a tremendous asset to 
pulling off both virtual meetings and we are excited to see everyone in Louisville, KY in 2022.   

The most common statement I have heard over the last 2 years is “I can’t wait to see everyone at 
a meeting again!”  Although nothing in life is guaranteed, I can assure you that everyone on the 
AETA and CETA boards are optimistic for a well-deserved and exciting IN PERSON meeting in 
Louisville, KY on October 27-29, 2022.  Dr. Greg Schueller is already at work developing a 
great program to bring everyone back together.  

Respectfully submitted, 

Convention Committee 

Clay Breiner, Bill Croushore, Matt Dorshorst, Bethany Funnell, Randall Hinshaw, Matt Iager, 
Lee Jones, Kevin Lindell 

 

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Clay Breiner, at 785-457-
3336 or c.breiner@crosscountrygenetics.com  
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Cooperator Committee Report  
2021 Annual Meeting 

 

Chile QSP and TM 

The committee selected and shipped 100 beef embryos to Chile in October 2020. This shipment 
contained 15 Simmental, 10 Hereford, 9 Charolais, 15 Red Angus, 46 Angus, and 5 Wagyu. 
Over 400 beef breed embryos were submitted from 8 AETA members. Embryos were selected 
from 6 members for this project with efficient high growth as the main selection criteria.  Chile 
does have a unique semen requirement above CSS, which excluded some sires from the project. 
 
Due to the various constraints ongoing in Chile and the US, we did not send a representative of 
AETA to Chile to transfer embryos. We are very fortunate to have Dr. Victor Gonzalez in 
country to perform this task for us. He has been doing assisted reproduction in cattle for over 40 
years, and is highly qualified to perform the transfers on behalf of the AETA. All of the embryos 
from this project have been transferred with favorable pregnancy rates. We do still hope to send 
a representative or two from AETA to visit producers and see the calves produced from the 
multiple QSP projects that have been carried out. 

On January 26, Dr. Michael Pugh hosted a zoom meeting for Chile beef and dairy producers. 8 
producers joined the call and watched a power-point presentation, then participated in an open 
question and answer session. All of the producers reported high satisfaction with the offspring 
produced from embryos obtained through the QSP projects. Many had genomic data back and all 
reported favorable results. It was also discussed that commodity prices (milk and meat), were at 
all-time highs and producers are doing well financially. This should hopefully translate to 
embryo purchases in the near future. 

 

Vietnam QSP and TM 

The committee prepared and shipped 89 Holstein and 11 Jersey embryos to Vietnam in October 
2020. Almost 1700 dairy embryos were submitted from 13 members for selection for this 
project. This number is significantly higher than previous and allows the committee tremendous 
genetic diversity to choose genetics from. Selection was based on net merit with many of the 
submissions being VERY high quality. 

Due to the various constraints ongoing in Vietnam and the US, an AETA member still has not 
traveled to Vietnam to transfer embryos. Nam Thai Invest Co., Vietnam received these embryos 
and has them in storage for subsequent transfer when allowable. 

On January 27, Dr. Nate Dorshorst hosted a zoom webinar for Vietnamese producers, 
veterinarians, and other scientists. This meeting was very well attended and great discussions 
regarding US genetics were carried out. 

 

 

 



Pakistan QSP and TM 

The committee prepared and shipped 100 Holstein embryos to Pakistan in October 2020. Almost 
1700 dairy embryos were submitted from 13 members for selection for this project. This number 
is significantly higher than previous and allows the committee tremendous genetic diversity to 
choose genetics from.  Selection was based on net merit with many of the submissions being 
VERY high quality. 

Dr. Amjad Riaz from the University of Veterinary and Animal Sciences (UVAS) – Lahore, 
Pakistan received this shipment and has stored the embryos until the time of transfer. When it is 
deemed safe for travel and return, the committee still hopes to send a team to visit farms and 
transfer embryos. 

On January 27, Dr. Nate Dorshorst hosted a zoom webinar for Pakistan producers, veterinarians, 
and other scientists. This meeting was very well attended and great discussions regarding US 
genetics were carried out. 

 

South Africa QSP & TM 

A call for embryos was distributed to all AETA members in mid-June, 2021. The committee is 
looking for 100 embryos consisting of 40 Angus, 20 Red Angus, 15 Hereford, 10 Charolais, and 
15 Simmental. From this communication, 415 embryos have been submitted for consideration. 
We are in the final stages of selection for this project and hope to make shipment in late 
November, 2021.  

We have been in communication with Dr. Morne de la rey, owner of Embrio Plus, an ET 
company in South Africa that has been active in advanced reproductive technology for over 40 
years. Embrio Plus has 6 ET centers in Southern Africa and offers advanced reproductive 
services to producers throughout the region. We have asked Dr. de la rey to receive this shipment 
of embryos and possibly assist with transfer of the embryos if needed.   

 

Future Projects 

The committee submitted funding requests to USLGE for QSPs and TMs to Argentina, Uruguay 
and Brazil for 2022. 

 

USLGE 

USLGE is the source of funding for all AETA Cooperator Committee projects. A great 
relationship between leaders of USLGE and members of the cooperator committee has helped 
facilitate this opportunity over the years. This history dates back over 20 years and many of the 
robust embryo markets we enjoy today were the result of past QSP projects initiating these 
relationships.  

The success of the AETA in creating new markets for bovine genetics through embryo export 
has been well received by leaders of USLGE. The QSP projects carried out in 2019 and 2020 



resulted in concurrent shipment of 3 projects in the same year. This resulted in > $300,000 paid 
from USLGE funds to AETA members clients in just over one-year time. This shows the strong 
relationship between USLGE and AETA and the belief that our products (embryos) make a 
difference in the countries we are working in. This committee greatly appreciates the support of 
USLGE.   

 

Appreciation 

All these market development activities are made possible by the volunteer efforts of our 
members.  Thank you to all who have contributed to these activities during the past year.  The 
committee greatly appreciates the continued support of the BOD and AETA membership. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Michael Pugh, DVM 
Nate Dorshorst, DVM 
Cooperator Committee Co-Chairs  
 

 

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Michael Pugh, at 319-
352-5905 or westwoodembryo@gmail.com and Nate Dorshorst, at 608-573-0334 or 
nate.dorshorst@genovationset.com   
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Education Committee Report 
2021 Annual Meeting 

 

Over the past year, the AETA Education Committee, with the assistance of Morgan 
Montgomery, published a newsletter in the fall of 2020 and the summer of 2021. The committee 
members also made new modules, which are available to view on the AETA website, covering 
reproductive physiology  (PowerPoint Presentation (aeta.org)), IVF (PowerPoint Presentation 
(aeta.org)) and one covering in-vivo lab technique and embryo morphology (PowerPoint 
Presentation (aeta.org)) that was utilized at the AETA/AASRP course at OSU - Columbus Ohio 
in June 2021.   

The committee budget is minimal, with money being spent was FASS Inc staff time to assist 
with putting the newsletter together and IT placing modules on the website.  

 

Respectfully submitted,  

Patrick Comyn DVM 

 

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Pat Comyn, at 540-948-
5238 or pcomyn@verizon.net  
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Exhibitor Committee Report 
2021 Annual Meeting 

 

Due to the cancellation of the in person convention, there will be no companies exhibiting. 

The virtual conference did not offer the possibility of a virtual exhibit hall. 

For the virtual convention as of the writing of this report, CETA has secured the following 
sponsors: 

 

Vetoquinol (USA and Canada) Double Platinum 
Boviteq Gold 
eDonor Software Gold 
ABT 360 Silver 
Professional Embryo Transfer Supply (PETS) Silver 
Trans Ova Genetics Silver 
WTA Technologies Silver 
Ceva Animal Health  Bronze 
IMV Imaging Bronze 
Stroebech Media ApS Bronze 
AgTech Inc Friend 
IVF Bioscience Friend 
Minitube Friend 

 

Respectfully Submitted,  

William Croushore, DVM 
Rodney Bachtell, DVM 
Justin Helgerson, DVM 
 

  

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Bill Croushore, at 814-
267-4411 or billcroushore6768@gmail.com  
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Membership Committee Report 
2021 Annual Meeting 

 
The following statistics have been reported by the AETA office as of September 2021: 
 

Membership Type Sept. 2017 Sept. 2018 Sept. 2019 Sept. 2020 Sept. 2021 

Professional: 423 386 358 318 327 

Regular: 41 36 28 30 38 

Associate: 30 20 21 19 17 

Student Transitional: 7 7 7 6 4 

Student: 254 186 127 73 78 

Emeritus: 11 10 10 12 12 

Life Members: 7 7 8 7 9 

Grand Total: 773 652 559 472 501 

Total Certified: 175 185 169 156 158 
 
The membership budget was not reached this year in light various cancellations due to the 
pandemic. For example, student scholarships were not awarded as the AETA convention will be 
virtual again this year. 
 
The membership committee budget continues at $5,000 to support the AABP booth and 
possible booths at other conventions, student membership activities such as scholarships, and 
complimentary memberships to the attendees of the AABP ET pre-conference seminar. 
Although the actual amount spent by the committee came in well under budget this year, the 
committee requests the same amount for activities in 2022. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Co-Chair: Committee Members: 
Joel Anderson, DVM Dean Koesel, DVM 
Joel Carter, PhD Jennifer Rediske, DVM 
Mark F. James, DVM Nathan Schmidt, DVM 

Peter Schmitt, DVM 
 

For questions or comments about this committee report, please contact Joel Anderson, at 785-
457-3336 or j.anderson@crosscountrygenetics.com and Joel Carter, at 225-938-5169 or 
carterembryo@gmail.com and Mark James, at 260-463-2005 or remudavet@yahoo.com  

mailto:j.anderson@crosscountrygenetics.com
mailto:carterembryo@gmail.com
mailto:remudavet@yahoo.com


mailto:carterembryo@gmail.com
mailto:leejones@uga.edu
mailto:darenstatler@centurylink.net
mailto:matt.bartlett@transova.com
mailto:matt.dorshorst@gmail.com


mailto:billcroushore6768@gmail.com


mailto:meidvm@aol.com


mailto:meidvm@aol.com
mailto:lindellka02@gmail.com















